
Susquehanna Area Regional Airport Authority

Meeting Minutes

August 31, 2022
A meeting of the Susquehanna Area Regional Airport Authority was called to order by Mr. Helsel at 8:00 a.m., on Wednesday, August 31, 2022. The following Board members were in attendance:
         
  Christopher Abruzzo 
Don Geistwhite
William Leonard

         
  Keith Bashore
 
James Gross

Stephen Libhart

         
  Bennett Chotiner
 
James Helsel
  
Timothy Tate 

         
  Brian Enterline 
 
Erik Hume

Carolyn Van Newkirk


      
Also attending were:  Timothy Edwards (Executive Director), Marshall Stevens (Deputy Executive Director), Michael Winfield (Post & Schell), Scott Miller (Deputy Director, Advertising & PR), Kevin Bryner (Deputy Director, IT), Michael Moskal (Deputy Director, Finance & Business Administration), Belinda Svirbely (Deputy Director, Operations, Security & Public Safety), Lou Pirozzi (Deputy Director, Engineering & Planning), and Camille Springer (Executive Assistant)

Public Comments:  None.
Award:  Mr. Edwards announced that the American Council of Engineering Companies (ACEC) presented the 2022 National Recognition Award to SARAA for demonstrating exemplary engineering excellence for the Harrisburg International Airport Levee System Rehabilitation achieved by Urban Engineers Inc.  
Consent Calendar:
Mr. Helsel said this is to approve three Consent Calendar items, non-controversial items costing less than $10,000.  
1. Minutes of the July 27, 2022 Board Meeting
2. SARAA Records Disposal

3. HIA Ground Lease Agreement with CBC Property Management 
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Board approve the Consent Calendar items.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Libhart and unanimously approved.

Executive Committee:  

a)
Dauphin County Local Share Funding Committee:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is for the Board to authorize the Executive Director to sign the Funding Commitment Letter for FY 2022-23 Local Share Municipal Grant Application.  SARAA is seeking $75,000 in Dauphin County Local Share Municipal Grant Program funds to support the Threat Assessment Containment Project.  This project is part of a larger initiative to upgrade the baggage handling system at HIA.  The funds will be used to purchase a NABCO Suspect Luggage Containment Vessel.  Commonly referred to as a threat containment unit, the NABCO vessel including shipping is anticipated to cost $82,215.  SARAA will commit $7,150 in internal operating funds to cover the remaining costs associated with the project.  The application is due on September 1, 2022.
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Libhart that the Board authorize the Executive Director to sign the Funding Commitment Letter for the FY2022-23 Local Share Municipal Grant Application to support the Threat Assessment Containment Project.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Geistwhite and unanimously approved.  

Airport Operations:
a)
Maintenance Vehicle Truck Acquisition for GA Airports:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is for the Board of Directors to approve the acquisition of one gasoline-powered Crew-Cab truck with service body to be used by the General Aviation Airports Maintenance personnel at Capital City Executive Airport and remaining SARAA airports.  The cost is not to exceed $73,000.  The current vehicle has over 144,000 miles.  As a crew-cab with service body, the new vehicle will carry the quantity of personnel and tooling required to perform the duties year-round without driving multiple vehicles to each location.  The vehicle is available through State COSTARS Contract. Funding is from the Capital Improvement account.  This replacement project was included as part of the approved 2022 SARAA budget.

Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Geistwhite that the Board approve the acquisition of one gasoline-powered Crew-Cab truck with service body to be used by the General Aviation Airports Maintenance personnel at Capital City Executive Airport and remaining SARAA airports.  The cost is not to exceed $73,000.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Gross and unanimously approved.       


b)
Letter of Intent for Transteck Hangar Ground Lease:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to obtain Board approval to execute a Letter of Intent (LOI) with a 30-year term for a ground lease for the development of a +/-12,000 square foot hangar at HIA.  This hangar will be located across the street from the SARAA water plant and between the SARAA vehicle maintenance garage and building 517 at HIA.  JDOliver LLC intends to sublease the hangar to Transteck for the storage of corporate aircraft and associated maintenance/support equipment.  The final lease agreement will be submitted to SARAA’s Board for approval.  The rent will be $0.45 cents per square foot, per year, of leased area commencing upon the completion of construction.
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Hume that the Board approve the execution of a Letter of Intent (LOI) with a 30-year term for a ground lease for the development of a +/-12,000 square foot hangar at HIA, and to authorize the Executive Director to execute the LOI.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Leonard and unanimously approved.

c)
Piedmont Lease:  Mr. Edwards reported that this is to authorize the Executive Director to execute a holdover agreement with Pennsylvania Commuter Airlines, Incorporated (Piedmont) valid from September 1, 2022 through October 31, 2022. All terms and conditions of the current lease will remain the same.  The current ground lease for Piedmont, which commenced on August 31, 1982, expires on August 31, 2022.  The lease does not have a holdover clause.  However, since the Piedmont maintenance operation is an important support service for their air carrier operations, SARAA staff recommend keeping their occupancy uninterrupted.  SARAA staff, Piedmont staff and American Airlines staff have been working on a new agreement for the building throughout 2022 but have not completed negotiations due to delays on both sides.  Rent will remain constant for the two months of holdover. It is expected that rent will increase with the new agreement.  
Motion:  A motion was made by Mr. Hume that the Board authorize the Executive Director to execute a holdover agreement with Pennsylvania Commuter Airlines, Incorporated. (Piedmont Airlines) valid from September 1, 2022 through October 31, 2022.  All terms and conditions of the current ground lease will remain the same.  The motion was seconded by Mr. Tate and unanimously approved.

Executive Director’s Report: 
a)
Financials & Dashboard (through July):   Total YTD Airline Revenues were $5.6 million vs $5.6 million budgeted.  Total YTD Non-Airline Revenues were $9.6 million vs $8.8 million budgeted, or 9.5% better than budgeted.  Parking Revenues were $4.2 million vs $3.4 million budgeted, or 24.7% better.  Total YTD Operating Revenues were $15.2 million.  Total YTD Operating Expenses were $10.6 million.  Net Operating Revenue is $4.6 million YTD.  Total Non-operating items were ($5.6 million), resulting in a Variance to Budget of ($1,032,328).  Adding the Extraordinary Cash Inflows resulted in a Net Position of $1,351,041. The Debt Coverage Ratio is 1.93 on a 1.25 requirement.  On the Sales and Revenue Summary report, YTD 2022 enplanements were 362,896, up 37.25% over 2021.  The YTD Food/Gift sales were $3.5 million, up 63.95%.  The YTD 2022 Rental Car Sales are $17.2 million, up 35.28%.  Total Variable Revenues YTD were $9.8 million, up 26.48%.   The CPE was $11.82, down 35%.  On the Accounts Receivable Trade Summary report, remittances for total 60+ day receivables equals only 3.1% of all Accounts Receivable.
b)
Project Update:  Mr. Edwards reported on the following: 
HIA:

HIA Cargo Apron Expansion, Phase 4:  The permeation grouting for dual 60” pipes continue.  The box culvert through the dike is set and the cofferdam installed.  Waterproofing, backfilling and C.I.P. end wall construction continues.
Demolish Buildings 26 and 96:  This project is pending final inspection and closeout.
Airport Drive Phase 3B, Third Street Intersection: 100% plans and specs were provided to EDA.  The review continues. Staff anticipates letting for bid on September 9, 2022.
Water Plant PFOS Remediation Upgrade: The bids were opened on August 18, 2022.  3 of 4 prime contracts were bid.  Currently soliciting professional services for System Integrator.  Coordination with PennVEST settlement stakeholders continues.
Baggage Handling System Control:  This project was let for bid on August 29, 2022 via PennBID.  The bid opening is scheduled for September 28, 2022.  
Capital City Executive Airport:

Rehabilitate Taxiways B,C,D,J,L,E:  Rebids were opened on August 10, 2022.  The award is pending FAA grant and Board approval. 
Gettysburg Regional Airport:  
Construct South Aircraft Parking Apron, Phase IV:  Contractor is completing site cleanup and permanent E&S controls.
Franklin County Regional Airport:

Update Master Plan:  This is in progress.
Construct Snow Removal Equipment Building:  The doors and heaters are to be installed the week of August 29, 2022.

c)
Enplanement Report:  Mr. Edwards reported that YTD traffic was up 37% vs 2021, or 3% over budget.  Through July, enplanements are up 3% vs budget.  CY 2022 enplanements are forecasted for 615,000, about 2.5% over budget.  Higher prices, supply chain issues and fewer flights have led to an 8% decline in air cargo vs 2021.  International cargo is down 6.4% in June, and down 4.5% YTD. 
Marketing Update:  

Air Service Update:  Allegiant’s seasonal flights to Myrtle Beach and Ft. Lauderdale have ended.  Allegiant will celebrate 10 years of MDT service on 10/31/2022 (nearly 1.4 million served).  Frontier’s seasonal Denver service ends on 11/3.  Orlando service resumes on 11/18.  
Full Scale Emergency Drill:  This event is scheduled for 9/10/2022.

AAA Shredding Event:  There will be an AAA shredding and travel services event at HIA on 9/24.

TSA Pre-Check:  the TSA Pre-check enrollment date is scheduled for the week of 10/03.

Executive Session:  Mr. Helsel convened an Executive Session at 8:26 a.m. to discuss a litigation matter.  He reconvened the public Board meeting at 9:10 a.m.  There was no action taken resulting from the Executive Session.
Board Member Comments:

Mr. Libhart:  Mr. Libhart thanked and congratulated the engineering team for receiving the ACEC National Recognition Award.  He also thanked staff for always going above and beyond.
Mr. Hume:  Mr. Hume said that the TSA precheck event was very convenient and well done.
Mr. Enterline:  Mr. Enterline thanked staff for sending the Board members the SARAA employee newsletter and the Barnstormers’ newsletter.
Mr. Helsel:  Mr. Helsel thanked staff for their efforts.

Mr. Tate:  Mr. Tate said that David McIntosh passed away on August 12th.  Mr. McIntosh was a long time Board member and former Chairman of the Board.  The Boardroom was named after him when the terminal was built.  He said that the airport greatly benefitted because of Mr. McIntosh’s vision.
Next Board Meeting:

Wednesday, September 28, 2022, 8:00 a.m. 
Harrisburg International Airport

Adjournment:

There being no further business to discuss, Mr. Helsel adjourned the meeting at 9:20 a.m. 

Respectfully submitted:

Erik Hume,
SARAA Secretary
Prepared by Camille Springer
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